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Queenhill Medical Practice

Patient Participation Group

Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday, 24 February 2016
Present:  
Janet Jalfon (Chair), Brian Barnes, Barbara Courtenay, Janet Fowlds, Barbara Fox, Mary Gill, Ernest Sweeney, Pam Topley, Lynne Poole (Practice Manager), Claire Turner (Practice Medical Administrative)

Apologies for Absence :
Gerald Ellis, Surehdra Patel, Philip Pinnel, Gill Taylor, Nick Wilkins 

Janet J opened the Meeting with a reminder that the QMP PPG is not a platform for discussing any issues relating to patients’ personal medical condition or treatment.    
Minutes of the last Meeting:
Minutes of the last meeting had been circulated.
Finance Report: 

No movement since the last Meeting.
Matters arising from Minutes of the last Meeting:

CQC Inspection:

Lynne reported that the Practice has received the final report of the CQC Inspection held in September 2015.  Briefly, the overall rating was good with no outstanding issues identified and no recommendations for change made.  Rating posters are displayed on the waiting room notice boards and the full report can be found on the Practice website (www.queenhillmedicalpractice.nhs.uk).  Lynne added that the QMP is due an Infection Control Audit by external inspectors on 26 February.   
Questions to Practice Partner:

Unfortunately, neither Dr Simmonds nor Dr Hughes was available but it is hoped that a Practice Partner will attend the next PPG Meeting.   
Fundraising:

The Blood Pressure Machine purchased with funds raised by the PPG is calibrated annually as part of its maintenance contract.  Apparently, the machine is very sensitive and, when used according to the operating instruction, gives reliable readings.    
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After some discussion the Group decided not to embark on a fundraising project for the time being.

Flu Clinics:

The Group agreed to assist as usual at the 2016 Flu Clinics.
Patients’ Feedback:

The box in the waiting room is emptied monthly and any issues acted upon by QMP staff.
Urgent care provision:

Urgent Care provision in Croydon is currently under review.  The matter is still in the discussion phase and several options for change have been put forward.  Public meetings have been held.  Ernest offered to request an Open Meeting be held in the Selsdon area as some local residents have difficulty in reaching venues further afield.  
Lynne reported that the Practice continues to direct patients to the most appropriate Urgent Care Centre. 
First Aid Course:

The Group decided to continue holding First Aid Courses.  Barbara C agreed to contact the British Red Cross to arrange two dates for courses.
Practice Newsletter:
Claire and Lynne will be preparing a Practice Newsletter for publication before Easter and asked the PPG to submit any copy that it would like included a.s.a.p.  
A.O.B:
a)  The location of defibrillators in public places was discussed.  Lynne reported that one is held at the surgery.  Brian thought that another is sited near Gresham School, Limpsfield Road.    

b)  The issue of Anticoagulant Clinics was raised.  In Croydon, Boots (the chemists) has the contract for routine sampling and testing.  However, most Boots branches, though not all, do not have the contracted requirement of toilet and hand washing facilities.  
As Boots do not a branch in all localities, they have an arrangement whereby their staff use a room at some GP Practices eg as is the case at the QMP.
Lynne reported that all tenders for contract are submitted by the CCG.  The QMP is required to follow CCG directives but it is not consulted regarding the award of contracts.        
c)  It was asked if the Practice is moving towards remote consultation using Skype.  Lynne responded that the QMP is not considering doing so at this stage as the Practitioners much prefer personal contact with patients.
d)  The issue of provision of Care Plans for the over 65s, especially at the time of discharge from hospital, was raised.
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Brian has become involved in the Service User Specialist Engagement Group which is proposing an integrated system of care for the over 65s (Outcomes Based Commissioning/OBC).  He explained that, in this regard, Croydon Council is wearing two hats - as the Commissioner and as the Provider of services.  A number of agencies are particularly involved in the proposed integrated service - Age UK Croydon, Croydon Council Adult Social Care, GP Practices, Croydon Health Services NHS Trust and South London and Maudsley NHS Foundation Trust.  A document - the Emerging Model of Care - sets out the proposals for change which theoretically would result in a patient being fully supported in his or her own home.  Briefly, any patient would have a single point of access (SPA) to support services.  Through questioning, trained staff would spend time learning about all aspects of the patient’s lifestyle including their activities and interests within and outside the home, all of which can have a bearing on the patient’s general health.  The SPA would then direct an integrated care package by distributing information to the supporting services without the need for the patient to explain their situation possibly several times over to the specialists involved in carrying through the Care Plan.
Ideally, by tailoring the Care Plan to every aspect of a patient’s existence, the patient would avoid stays in hospital and if hospitalised would be discharged more quickly thereby reducing ‘bed-blocking’.    
The Group questioned how this system would work in practice.  Serious doubts were raised as to how a Care Plan would be devised for a patient who gets confused, has dementia or other mental health issues or has difficulty with truth-telling.  In such cases, it may be impossible to determine the real needs of the patient and discussion with others eg family members, neighbours, associates, etc may breach patient confidentiality.  Also, it was suggested that a patient’s needs would most likely change over time therefore each Care Plan would require constant review.

Brian added that it is anticipated that the new system would be properly in place within 12 months however the Group felt that 5 years is a more realistic prediction of time scale.    
e)  GP staffing levels at QMP was discussed.  Lynne reported that the surgery is well staffed with doctors working full- or part-time hours.  Appointments are available ‘on the day’ and the diary runs up to six weeks for advanced appointments.  If advanced appointments are already taken, receptionists always offer more readily available appointments with another doctor but these are often declined by patients who favour a particular GP.  
Each patient aged 75 years or over has a named GP and any patient also on a Care Plan has a named GP and a Care Coordinator.  Monthly multi-disciplinary meetings are held at the Practice to discuss those patients’ needs.  

The Practice also operates Risk Stratification for all patients, regardless of age, and will suggest a Care Plan when it considers it could be of benefit to the patient.
f)  The issue of sharing medical records was raised.  Two opposing views were expressed.  To have medical records shared can be of huge benefit to the patient if treatment is required while away from home.  However, if a patient has elected not to have their medical records shared the Practice cannot, under any circumstances, release information about that patient. 

Pharmacies are broadening the range of health services they offer.  The Group recognised value in sharing medical information with pharmacists which would enable the latter to make an accurate assessment of the individual.    
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g)  Prescriptions are going ‘paperless’.  Currently, each patient is able to choose one of three ways in which a prescription may reach the dispensing pharmacy - the paper script is carried to the pharmacy by the patient, the pharmacist may receive the script from the GP electronically or a representative of the nominated pharmacy can collect the paper script from the surgery on behalf of the patient.  The paperless system can work well for most repeat prescriptions however Lynne reported that some prescriptions cannot be dealt with in this way eg prescriptions for controlled drugs and ones which are dependant on blood test results.
h)  A recent report from the Government Department of Health on DNAs showed that the number of missed appointments was much reduced when the patient was told the wasted cost of a missed appointment.  Some discussion followed on how this information might be relayed to patients, eg by telephone, text or e-mail.  Lynne reported that reminders are only given to patients with a scheduled 20 minute appointment and to implement an automated or manual reminder service for shorter appointments would encounter high costs.  Lynne also mentioned that recently, most missed appointments were those with a Practice Nurse or Health Care Assistant, and not a GP.

i)  Apart from continuing to offer British Red Cross First Aid Courses and to give support at Flu Clinics, it was suggested that formulation of an Action Plan for the Group is difficult.  Patient Feedback and the CQC Inspection Report indicate that there are no obvious areas that the PPG could work on.  However, as an Affiliated Member of N.A.P.P. it was proposed that the Group could refer to the N.A.P.P. monthly bulletins (www.nappebulletins.org) to guide its activities.  
With this in mind, Lynne agreed that the PPG could set up a display table during PPG Awareness Week, 6th – 11th June, 2016.  As a starting point, it was suggested that the Group uses a similar format for the display as was on show last year.  The Practice offered to supply leaflets and the PPG would prepare posters, a feedback form, and a PPG Newsletter.  As the PPG is no longer required by NHS England to submit an Annual Report, it was agreed that this Newsletter could contain a review of the PPG’s activities.  Also, June 13th – 19th is Men’s Health Week and it was suggested that the PPG display should include some information relevant to men’s health.   
Members of the PPG will be asked to voluntarily attend the display although it was acknowledged that a presence would not be required for the whole time that the surgery is open during PPG Awareness Week.  
Lynne presented the Group with a Resource Pack for the event that she had received from the N.A.P.P.  It was agreed that ideas and details will be discussed and finalised at the next PPG Meeting. 
                                                                ************************
Date of next Meeting:  
Tuesday 17th May 2015 at 6.30pm
The QMP PPG Meetings are usually held on Wednesdays, please note the change to Tuesday.  
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